
LUCAS COUNTY REGIONAL HEALTH DISTRICT 

Board of Health Meeting

Department of Operations Center (DOC) #254

September 26, 2013 – 8:30 A.M.

Roll Call

A roll call was taken of Board members for attendance. 

Present: Darlene Chaplin, Barbara Conover, Mary Duncan, Perlean Griffin, Donald Murray, A. Debra Nicotra, Robert Reinbolt, Barbara Sarantou, Hans Schmalzried, Dr. Christopher Sherman, Dr. Donna Woodson
Absent: Reynald Debroas, Matthew Heyrman (both excused)
Guests: Jennifer Gottschalk, new Union Steward, AFSCME Local 7; Cathy Noble, ONA Representative; Stacy DeBruyne, PIO; Dr. Vidya Ramanathan, Clinic Physician; Dr. Kamal Tothen, Flower Family Practice; Kevin Pituch, Assistant Prosecutor; Tamika Littlejohn; Intern; Taryn Justus, Intern; and Laila Ibrahim, Student at Bowling Green State University
Staff:  Mary Frank, Dr. David Grossman, Barbara Gunning, Joanne Melamed, Larry Vasko, Eric Zgodzinski
Robert Reinbolt, Vice President, announced that Dr. Donna Woodson would be a few minutes late. Mr. Reinbolt called the meeting to order.
Introduction of Guests

Larry Vasko introduced Jennifer Gottschalk, Cathy Noble, Dr. Vidya Ramanathan, Dr. Kamal Tothen, Stacy DeBruyne, Kevin Pituch, Tamika Littlejohn, Laila Ibrahim and Taryn Justus. 

(Dr. Donna Woodson arrived at approximately 8:35 a.m.)

Minutes of August 22, 2013
The minutes of the August 22, 2013 meeting were reviewed. Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Hans Schmalzried seconded the motion. A vote was taken of those present. Motion carried.
Agenda
Larry Vasko noted that there would be an executive session to discuss a legal issue (tattoo parlor).
Vouchers

Dr. Christopher Sherman reported that the Audit/Finance Committee had met and reviewed the Bill Schedule. The committee found the Bill Schedule to be satisfactory and recommended approval. Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the payment of the September vouchers. A. Debra Nicotra seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Old Business

Follow Up Items
Clean Indoor Air Act Update

Eric Zgodzinski reported that complaints are not coming in compared to a year ago, although several frequent offenders still exist. The Health Department continues to work with the Attorney General’s Office on the potential pulling of liquor licenses of Clean Indoor Air Act offenders. Dr. Donna Woodson inquired about electronic cigarettes that are flavored. Mr. Zgodzinski replied that this is something new. Dr. Woodson noted recent controversy concerning this issue. Supposedly, some individuals are being helped to stop smoking with these particular electronic cigarettes; however, children use them and like them because they are flavored.  The FDA is reviewing various control measures, although it does not consider this a smoking violation matter. 
Larry Vasko noted that AOHC is also monitoring this item closely and currently they fall outside the Clean Indoor Air Act. The question is do we do something with it, do we not, or do we take this as a separate issue? Dr. Grossman commented that people who are trying to quit smoking will use nicotine patches and nicotine gum. If these cigarettes are a mechanism to cease smoking, it is hard not to like it. The feeling is if children start smoking early, this could be an entry to getting them to start smoking. 
Prosecutor’s Update
Kevin Pituch reported as follows:
The Road House Bar

Last month two settlement conferences were held with Russell Kadri, owner of the Road House Bar. It is anticipated that there will be a settlement soon. We took the position that the concrete that was placed over the septic tank system has to go and ultimately that will happen. Eric Zgodzinski explained that the concrete must be removed over the tank, and leach field manifold line. Mr. Pituch said that we are in the process of putting a settlement agreement in writing. A resolution of this matter is expected before the next Board meeting. 
Strategic Planning/Accreditation

Eric Zgodzinski reported that the Health Department just received its 501c(3) status. This will allow a new avenue for funding and grants. We will meet immediately following this meeting on this issue. We plan to include Joanne Melamed in this new process. 

Mr. Zgodzinski presented a Strategic Planning Binder, which contains a rough draft of related material. A Board Retreat will be planned to review this item. Board members will receive a copy prior to the Board Retreat. Dr. Donna Woodson suggested holding the next Board Retreat after the first of the year. She said nothing would be finalized until all Board members have a chance to review and to comment on the document. Dr. Woodson asked for suggestions for a location for the next Board Retreat. 

Dr. David Grossman commented that there was much discussion about public health accreditation at the recent Health Commissioners’ Conference in Columbus. He noted that when one includes the accreditation piece as part of the Strategic Plan, it will ultimately pay off in the future. Dr. Donna Woodson thanked Eric Zgodzinski and Board members for their work on this project. 
Ad-Hoc Committee (WLCC)
Robert Reinbolt reported that the committee did not meet this past month. Dr. David Grossman said that both our Clinic Physician and Nurse Practitioner have resigned/retired. We continue to recruit for a Physician and a Nurse Practitioner. We also opened up a position for a Physician Assistant. 
New Business

Confirmation of New/Separated Employees

Larry Vasko reported that there were four new employees and five separations this past month. Michelle Hill, PHN, was hired on August 28, 2013 at a rate of $21.40 per hour; Lisa Armstrong, PHN, was hired on September 9, 2013 at a rate of $22.46; Yesika Fruto, Dental Assistant, was hired on September 16, 2013 at a rate of $12.77; and Joshua Niese, Sanitarian-in-Training, was hired on September 16, 2013 at a rate of $16.04. 

Gregory Johnson, MD, resigned on August 24, 2013. Dr. Johnson went to Elyria, Ohio area to work for another agency. Katherine Moore, PHN, resigned on August 28, 2013. Sally Royston, retired effective September 4, 2013. Kurt Susdorf, Sanitarian, resigned on September 4, 2013. Ryan Sekinger, Sanitarian, resigned on September 7, 2013. Both sanitarians went into private industry.

Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the report. Dr. Christopher Sherman seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Environmental Health Issues Committee
Don Murray reported that the committee had met and discussed the following items:
Licensing Fees - 2014

The committee reviewed the Licensing Fees proposed for 2014. The committee had additional questions and held a second meeting, which included Joanne Melamed. She explained the cost methodology for some of the fees. Consequently, there was a final meeting, which was held this morning. The committee recommends to the Board to proceed with a first reading for approval of the proposed 2014 licensing fees. The proposed fees were distributed to Board members and reviewed. Mr. Murray stated that the Board would still have an opportunity to make any necessary amendments and requested Board action today on the first reading.
Stickney Recycling Construction and Demolition Landfill
The second issue dealt with the Stickney Recycling Construction and Demolition Landfill. The Board had previously rescinded the ability for this landfill to conduct business because of a large pile of debris as a result of a fire. Since then there has been substantial compliance and Board action is needed to restrict or rescind that initial action. Mr. Murray read the letter addressed to the Stickney Recycling Construction and Demolition Landfill to be signed by Dr. David Grossman, Health Commissioner. Mr. Murray noted an error in the date in the body of the letter. A suggestion was made to change the date from November 13, 2013 to November 13, 2012. There was agreement. 
Mr. Murray requested a motion from the Board to rescind the original restriction. There was agreement.

Robert Reinbolt made a motion that the Board rescind the original restriction to the Stickney Recycling Construction and Demolition Landfill, with the correction as noted on the date. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Mr. Murray noted that the third item would be addressed in Executive Session. 

Proposed 2014 Licensing Fees – First Reading
Robert Reinbolt made a motion that the Board approve the first reading of the Proposed 2014 Licensing Fees. A. Debra Nicotra seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Barbara Sarantou made a motion to accept the Environmental Health Issues Committee report. A. Debra Nicotra seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Personnel Committee

There was no formal report.
Audit/Finance Committee Report

Dr. Christopher Sherman reported that the committee met on September 24, 2013 and reviewed the following items: August 2013 Financial Status, September Bill Schedule, Grant Funded Programs, Contracts, Other Items-Transfers of Appropriations, 2014 Environmental Fees and Clinic Activity.
June Financial Status

The “Consolidated Financial Report” was reviewed and is attached.

Grant Funded Programs

Total submitted applications in the amount of $10,737,571 for 2012-2013 fiscal years, and during this same time period we were awarded $6,729, 326 in funding. Total applications in the amount of $3,716,153 for 2013-2014 fiscal years, and during this same time period we were awarded $3,296,017 in funding. One grant application is in pending status. 

We received three notices of award: 
1. Women, Infants and Children - $2,297,945 for funding period from 10/1/13 thru 9/30/14
2. Sexually Transmitted Disease - $15,000

3. HIV Prevention - a reduction of $15,900 due to Federal sequestration. 

In addition, we submitted an application to Tuffs University through the Agriculture and Food Research Initiative – Childhood Obesity Prevention for $5,000.

We have 7 contracts:

1. University of Toledo, College of Social Justice and Human Services, no economic impact on our budget.

2. Dr. Yuan, clinic physician, not to exceed $23,400 paid by the general fund.

3. AIDS Resource Center a reduction of $640 due to Federal sequestration.
4. University of Toledo Medical Center, contract reduced by $3,390 due to Federal sequestration and reduction in grant award amount.

5. Ohio Department of Job and Family Services an extension of existing contract allows us to do refugee screenings. 

6. Neighborhood Health Association (NHA) a disbursements contract with an addendum to provide services for Perinatal Service Coordination for pregnant and postpartum minority women and the Ohio Infant Mortality Reduction Initiative - $187,593.00

7. Bowling Green State University Reducing the Risk (of teenage pregnancy) - $48,555.

Transfers of Appropriations

Dr. Christopher Sherman read two Resolutions/Transfers of Appropriations verbatim:
Donald Murray made a motion to accept and approve:

A transfer reallocates funds from one cost object to another. Board of Health Resolution is required to approve Transfers of Appropriations performed in the month of August 2013 in the ordinary course of business. Total of transfers was for $48,071.86, consisting of changes in various expense categories.

Board of Health is required to approve changes in Revenue Estimates and Expense Appropriations for the month of August 2013 in the amount of  ($48,221.50) for revenue estimates and expense appropriations. This represents reduction in revenue estimates and appropriation for programs such as WIC, Tobacco Prevention, Dental Sealant, Commission on Minority Health, and CDBG Rodent Control. It also represents addition in revenue estimates and appropriation for programs such as Immunization Action Plan, St. Vs Ohio implemental Program, community Services Response & Prep, and Environmental Health. In addition, Food Service and Food Establishment budgets were reduced equally to properly reflect fees collected and expenses incurred in these programs.

Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

2014 Environmental Fees

This item was previously discussed under the Environmental Health Issues Committee report. 

Clinic Analysis

The committee was presented with some data on the clinics for the months of July and August. It was for information and for sharing. The committee also discussed recruitment for the Family Practice Physician and Nurse Practitioner positions.

Other Item

With the close out of the County’s Fiscal Year scheduled for the second week of December and a scheduled early Board of Health meeting, the committee members recommend to convene for one combined November/December Board of Health meeting. This would bring efficiency and consolidated purchasing and bill payment process for the staff and administration. There was agreement to hold the November/December Board meeting on Thursday, December 12, 2013. 
Donald Murray asked if there was any obligation to have a monthly meeting to pay the vouchers. Kevin Pituch will check with the Ohio Revised Code before the next Board of Health meeting.

Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the committee report. Donald Murray seconded the motion. A vote was taken:  11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Contracts

Dr. David Grossman said there were no additional contracts.

DIVISION REPORTS
Administrative Services

Joanne Melamed reported as follows:

The Health Department participated in Medicaid Administrative Claiming (MAC) Week. MAC is a federal program that provides for local health departments to identify and enroll clients into Medicaid and to bring services covered by Medicaid, to remove barriers accessing Medicaid services and reduce gaps in Medicaid services. In the third quarter January thru March for participation we received $54,621.43. 

Kathy Fuhr, billing supervisor, and Scott Frances, IT Manager, trained the new physician Dr. Yuan on Allscripts. Mrs. Fuhr applied and successfully received Ohio Medicaid and Medicare reactivation for Dr. Yuan for billing purposes. The Billing Department also sent out a letter on the Health Insurance Marketplace to guide our uninsured patients to sign up for health insurance. 

Flu clinics began in September, a biller is assigned to attend some of the larger clinics.

Vital Statistics

Kevin Halligan is involved in the organization of the Tent City event which be held on Saturday, October 26, 2013. Health Department employees have raised enough funds to pay for 22 birth certificates. United Way, Toledo Lucas County Homeless Board and the City of Toledo Department of Neighborhoods are committed to funding the issuance of birth certificates. The Andersons and their foundation have been very helpful and have donated 1,600 string bags so that homeless persons can utilize them to carry items. Health Department employees have also been asked to donate hygiene and non-perishable items for homeless families and individuals. 

Dr. Sherman said we have staff members who are donating money and maybe the health department should not accept its portion of the money for those certificates. We could offer more certificates that way. Everyone thought it was a good idea. Administration will decide.

A question was asked if Board action was necessary to change the cost. Dr. Grossman said we will bring this issue to the next Board meeting for a decision.

Information Technology Department

The IT Department has imported data from the HDIS system into the new Environmental software program called Healthspace. 

It also ordered, setup, and tested connectivity for new laptops and mobile printer to be used in Toledo Public Schools for the Mobile Vision Program. Everyone that is involved in Health Services has to be on the Allscripts system. 

Dr. Woodson asked a question under Dr. Sherman’s report under clinic analysis, item 7. Dr. Grossman spoke about recruiting a General Practice Physician. Dr. Woodson asked to change the title of position from General Practice Physician to Family Practice Physician. There was agreement.

Community & Environmental Health Services

Eric Zgodzinski reported on pandemic flu. He said that everyone is getting a bit nervous about H7N9. We have a Point of Dispensing (POD) program and in the last couple of months there have been discussions to get this program back up and running. The POD sites will be prearranged and trained and used in time of need to give vaccinations. 

Mr. Zgodzinski reported on a national conference that both he and Stacy DeBruyne attended earlier this year. As a result of their good work, Eric Zgodzinski appeared on the front page of a recently published report used for future event ad advertisement. The concept of the report was to use social media in a time of crisis. Stacy DeBruyne did a fantastic job on this project. Consequently, we were contacted by the Ohio Department of Health and CDC. They have requested that both he and Stacy DeBruyne participate in a webinar here on December 11, 2013. This webinar is expected to go cross country. Ms. DeBruyne reported that NACCHO had requested our health department to submit a proposal for the above project in 2012. The cost of the conference was paid through the Medical Reserve Corp (MRC). 

Stacy DeBruyne reported on updating the website and the upcoming Lead Walk in October. The website is not easy to update and two people might be needed to update it. Work continues on this project. The domain name is changing for easy access. The domain name will be www.lucascountyhealth.com. Ms. DeBruyne said she is also working on the Third Annual Lead Race event, which will be held on Sunday, October 27, 2013, at the Kenwood Blvd. Shelter, Ottawa Park. 

Health Services

Barbara Gunning reported on the following items: Patient Satisfaction Survey, Creating Healthy Communities, AOHC Conference, Flu Clinics, Children’s Dental, and Prevention Alcohol Use in Youth.

Patient Satisfaction Survey
Barbara Gunning introduced Tamika Johnson, Intern. Tamika Littlejohn and Deloris M. Lakia worked to develop the satisfaction survey. Ms. Johnson provided a powerpoint presentation and explained various components of the survey, which included Survey, Results, Introduction, Method, Analysis, Summary of Comments, Challenges, Overall Patient Satisfaction Score, Strengths, and Recommendations. The survey was administered to four areas (Western Lucas County Clinic, Downtown Clinic and included Adult, Pediatric and Prenatal Clinics) between April and June 2013. The overall patient satisfaction score was very positive – 92.39%.
Dr. Sherman asked about the wait time for our patients, as that was one thing people were dissatisfied with. Barbara Gunning said we checked it once or twice in the past. This information is not available right now, but that would be a good study for another student. This item will be accomplished.

Creating Healthy Communities

Tony Maziarz and Amy Abodeely have been doing some great work with the Healthy Communities Grant. They submitted a food pantry success story to the CDC and it received a “5 Star” rating. The story might be used on the CDC website. We received a nice letter from the CDC regarding all their efforts. The article was also published in the TOLEDO FREE PRESS. It addressed their food pantry, their gardens and their work with tobacco prevention.
Children’s Dental

Dr. Michael Stubblefield submitted an article in the KEY newspaper. It encouraged parents to get their children in for their dental checkup.

AOHC Conference
On September 13, 2013 Barbara Stichter and Barbara Gunning presented at the Health Commissioners’ Conference in Columbus. Dr. David Grossman, Larry Vasko, and Board Member Donald Murray also attended. Barbara Stichter presented information about the Dental Clinics and Barbara Gunning presented about forming a collaborative partnership with the Medicaid Health Homes. In Lucas County there are four Medicaid Health Homes. Barbara Gunning has been working with three of them—Unison, Zepf and Harbor. At later date she will provide an update on their progress. The agencies combine medical care with mental health care and they focus on patient care coordination. Stronger partnerships with these agencies are anticipated.  

Prevention Alcohol Use in Youth

On September 23, 2013, Barbara Gunning and other members of the Academy of Medicine’s Community Health Commission presented a program entitled “Initiative to Prevent Alcohol use in Youth” at ProMedica’s Joint Medical Staff Meeting. Barbara Gunning said this is an initiative that we will continue to work on. Our initial initiative is to prevent alcohol, drug and other substance use in youth.

Flu Clinics

Mary Sheehy is starting up flu clinics. She is providing flu shots immediately following this meeting for those who are interested. The cost now is $30 and we are providing the Quadrivalent vaccine when available to our department. Its cost is more than the Trivalent vaccine; but it also provides more protection. The October Flu Schedule was distributed.
E-Cigarettes
Our tobacco prevention staff had a lengthy discussion about electronic cigarettes yesterday. Consequently, the health department will be working on some educational initiatives with the Toledo Public Schools, Anthony Wayne, Ottawa Hills, Springfield, and other districts about electronic cigarettes. We discourage students from using electronic cigarettes. 

Other Items
We are involved with the Double ARC agency. This is an organization that diagnoses children who are suspected to have alcohol and/or alcohol syndrome. The agency works very closely with parents and with teachers to help the children, as these children generally have severe behavioral disorders. The Double ARC agency will be having their fundraiser and breakfast on October 22. Barbara Gunning offered to fill a table. Please contact Barbara Gunning to attend this event.
Another initiative that is coming up has to do with human trafficking. There is going to a meeting next Tuesday and one of its partners will include Dean Sparks with the Lucas County Children Services Board. He is leading this venture. The health department will participate with the STD treatments, HIV testing, etc. Perhaps Dr. Vidya Ramanathan will see the children who are under the age of 18 who are found trafficking.

There are two other items but they are both in an early planning phase. They will be announced next time.

Executive Session

Dr. Donna Woodson announced that an executive session is needed to discuss a legal matter (Juki’s Tattoo Parlor). The following were requested to attend: Dr. David Grossman, Larry Vasko Joanne Melamed, Eric Zgodzinski, Stacy DeBruyne and Kevin Pituch. There was agreement.

Robert Reinbolt made a motion that the Board go into executive session to discuss a legal matter. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion.  A roll call vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried. The Board went into executive session at 9:40 a.m. and returned to regular session at 10:00 a.m. No further action was taken in Executive Session.
Health Commissioner’s Comments
Dr. David Grossman commented as follows: We continue to recruit for a Supervisor in Environmental Health, as well as a Generalist in that unit.

The flu season is here. Dr. Grossman explained the difference between the Trivalent vaccine and the Quadrivalent vaccine. The Trivalent vaccine is recommended. 

As part of The Affordable Care Act (Obamacare) people will start signing up for health care at various exchanges beginning October 1, 2013. The Neighborhood Health Association (NHA) received a substantial amount of money to help facilitate the process and will be one of the official agencies in this area. Monies will be administered to the food banks. This will be a major impact to health centers and hospitals.
A reminder of the next Medication Take Back Day, which is planned on Saturday, October 26, 2013 from 10 a.m. – 2 p.m. at the health department, was given. Many items will be accepted including liquids and inhalers.
Public Health in the News

Dr. Donna Woodson reported on public health in the news. There was a recent BLADE article regarding the health department and restaurant inspections. Some people complained about ranking the selection system regarding the restaurant placements in the newspaper. One suggestion was to place the positive restaurant inspections in front and the negative ones underneath. 
Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Thursday, October 24, 2013 at 8:30 a.m. at the Health Building, Department Operations Center (DOC) #254, 635 N. Erie Street, Toledo, Ohio.

Adjournment

Donald Murray made a motion to adjourn the meeting. A. Debra Nicotra seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at approximately 10:25 a.m.

Signed:

____________________________________

Dr. Donna A. Woodson, President

Lucas County Regional Health District

Attested By:

___________________________________
David Grossman, M.D.

Secretary to the Board
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